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  Issue 17 November 2014    
                  Welcome to Fed News:

Welcome to the 17th issue of Fed News and many thanks for all the contributions sent in for publication.  Please keep them coming.
As you know, the Federation also publishes Fed Talk bi-monthly which is essentially a social network where NFBUK members can air their views on internal issues specific to the organisation and its work. For more information about Fed Talk, contact Julia at admin@nfbuk.org or phone 01924 291313
This issue has several articles around the built environment and Shared Spaces. 

Please keep all your articles and reports coming in.  Please mark submissions, “For Fed News.”
The deadline for submitting pieces for the January 2015 issue is Tuesday 6th January.  Hopefully, you will have recovered from the festivities enough to tell us about your festive exploits.
You can read this newsletter on our website at www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews 
This is the last Fed News of 2014 so, may I take this opportunity to thank all of you for your contributions and support over the last year and I wish you all a very happy and peaceful festive season and look forward to hearing from you all next year.

Bill Campbell, Fed News Editor.

President’s report:
Report on 22 October 2014 EC meeting: 

By Douglas Gilroy, President
Douglas welcomed everyone and expressed sympathies to Val (in her absence), on the sad loss of her mother recently. Apologies were submitted on behalf of Val, David & Mike. The minutes of the September meeting having been previously circulated were approved as a true record. Matters arising not otherwise on the agenda were dealt with. Action points from previous meetings:

Website: 
It was agreed that Bill and Julia will continue to work on this and report back.

 
Recruitment leaflet: the proposed text of this revised leaflet was considered and it was noted that Bill and Julia are still trying to source further appropriate photographs for the leaflet. Karl suggested some further amendments to one or two specific words but after discussion, it was agreed to proceed with the existing version. 
NFB policy document: Bill will recirculate this to the EC for consideration/agreement. 

The following officer’s reports were considered: 

a) President - Torbay branch: an updating statement will be circulated to branches soon; 

b) Vice-President; 
c) General Secretary; 
d) Acting Treasurer – in the absence of David Bates, Douglas & Peter advised that as a result of the recent sudden drop in the stock exchange and after discussion, it had been agreed to transfer (temporarily) some money from the investment account into the current account meantime, to earn some interest, (no matter how little). 

The task group consisting of Douglas, Bill & Peter established to review Julia’s salary presented their report. Several aspects of Julia’s role within the organisation had been examined along with Local Authority pay scales to establish where her role fitted into. It was noted that Julia’s role was multi-faceted and she had to be adept at many skills including: administrative and financial skills e.g. contacting organisations with a view to attracting future funds for the NFBUK; giving advice and information when requested; producing and disseminating information in a number of formats; dealing with people and organisations on a multi-level basis then it was clear that Julia was the most important asset the organisation has. 

We also took into account the fact that Julia works alone in the office and performs her tasks with the minimum of supervision at all times. The report and its recommendations were then adopted.

Feedback from members and branches on the Legacy money consultation were all discussed and considered. It was agreed to establish a working group, consisting of Douglas, Bill, Val & Andrew, to further assess and consider these ideas and to report back to the December meeting with suggestions on how to best use this money to move the Federation forward. 

Scottish Central Branch update: Douglas intimated that initially an open meeting of the branch had been scheduled for 1st November in Perth but after discussion with Pauline Topham and other EC colleagues, for a range of various reasons (not least that major rail engineering work was taking place in and around the Perth area on that day), a decision had been taken to reschedule the meeting for some time in early 2015 – perhaps around the March time. 
Outside Body reports for information were received.

The dates of the following future meetings were agreed: 
2014: 4th December 
2015: 15th January, 26th February, 16th April, 28th May, 25th June (pre AGM meeting), 4th July (AGM), 30th July (post AGM meeting), 10th September, 22nd October, 3rd December.

Vice-President’s report:
Jill Allen-King OBE

Over the past three years I have been representing the Federation on a Government committee which consults on the introduction of the new financial benefit that replaces the Disability Allowance.  The Personal Independence Payment known as PIP is currently available to newly disabled people.


Concern is being expressed at every meeting with the delay of 
applications being processed. It can take up to six months to 
process from start to finish.


The Minister for Disabled People, Mark Harper, told us at a meeting on October 23rd that he wants the time to be cut to sixteen weeks.


As I have told you before that everyone currently on the DLA 
benefit who is under 65 years of age, will be assessed for PIP.  
This will not start until at least October 2015.  Our committee do not think this should start until the backlog has been cleared. However Ministers do not agree and still plan to start next year.

If any member has any problem with your benefit please contact me.

General Secretary’s report: 

By Bill Campbell
1. Website audit:

Tony Frazier has created a new website using a template based site in an attempt to make our website fulfil all the criteria of the accessibility report that RNIB produced for us.  The result of this is a new website that is less appealing than our current website, and there are problems such as the menu boxes being too small, too much white empty space, the top of the page is clogged up with unnecessary icons which affect how long it takes a screen reader to get to the main section of the page after having to wade through all the unnecessary bits, etc etc.

 

We expressed our concerns in detail to Tony and he basically came back and said that the main problem is that the design of the site is limited by the template.  He went on to say that there’s no way he can do anything with the old site to make it anywhere near as accessible as the new one. 

 Tony suggests that the options available to us are:

a) 
To get to this level of accessibility with exactly everything we want will require a completely bespoke solution which he suspects is likely to cost several thousand pounds. This isn’t something he can do, but he won’t be offended if we get someone else to do it. 
b) 
If we know or can find any Joomla/css experts who would be prepared to re-work the template than he can give them access to the site admin console. 
c)  He could get a quote from the template suppliers to re-arrange things as we want, we would have to let him know our exact requirements and he will ask the question. He can’t do much more at his own cost.
d)  Forget it and leave the site as it is.

2. Leaflets:

The final draft of the leaflet was circulated to EC members for endorsement and we are now in the process of getting quotes from printers.  If Branches require a limited number of leaflets with their own address details, please contact Julia.
3. Communications strategy:

The September issue of Fed News has gone out on memory stick.  As expected, there were some teething problems.  Some people say they weren’t told by their Branch that the change was taking place and as a result we bought some Boom Boxes and loaned them to people who needed them.  Some issues have arisen with the October issues of Fed Talk.  Again, these are being addressed.  Julia will now read items onto the memory sticks so that there is a familiar voice reading the articles. Many thanks to everyone for their patience.
In today's culture of texts, emails, Facebook and Twitter everything has to short and snappy if we want to capture younger people’s attention.  This, of course, doesn't mean that we have to abandon our existing methods of communication or our core principles and values.  Indeed, younger people have much to gain from our experiences and we, in turn, have much to learn from them about how to communicate our message to others.

Many charities have gone for a short snappy name and go on to explain their aims and objectives in their literature.  I am pretty sure our founding fathers in the movement, that existed post World War Two, went to great lengths to get their message across in the media that was available to them at the time.  They would be appalled, in my opinion, at our archaic rigidness to these out-dated communication methods in this fast moving world of instant communications.

Yes, by all means let us continue to use methods of communication that reach out all and also let us grasp the opportunities that are available to us now.

Shared Spaces update:
By David Bates


Here is a letter which is being sent to local Councils.  Would you like it to be sent to your Council too?  Please phone Julia or me if you think your Council may need to be informed about the problems of Shared Spaces.

Blind people are afraid to step into the roadway in front of approaching vehicles which they can’t see and are being increasingly excluded from their town streets by Councils which make pedestrians walk in the roadway, to force motorists to drive slower and more carefully, by removing pavements, kerbs and pedestrian crossings.  These Shared Spaces can then only be navigated safely by people with reasonable sight.

Pedestrians automatically use their eyes to guide their feet when walking, but blind people can’t do this, so they usually get their guidance by detecting walls, kerbs, crossings and other ground level features with a long cane.  However, in Shared Spaces all these ground level features are carefully removed so blind people can quickly lose orientation, especially when the only detectable features may be vehicles and people.

A small percentage of blind people (about 4,800 in the UK) use guide dogs which are trained to always stop at kerbs and to find proper crossing places when told to do so.  However, they can then become confused and unreliable in spaces where these features have been removed, and their owners may then be advised to take a sighted person with them as a guide if they need to walk into such hazardous places.

Although the public sector Equality Duty requires equality of access for everyone, and DfT guidance documents back this up, some Council Officers seem unwilling to maintain the existing streetscape accessibility on which blind people have relied for the past 50 years when walking unaccompanied along their traditional town streets.

Keeping all town streets accessible to everyone will usually cost little or nothing, and could save the many millions of pounds now being spent on raising road surfaces up to footway level in order to eliminate kerbs, which also allows motor vehicles easier access onto footways, both issues of which are opposed by many pedestrians.

Keeping your kerbs and crossings will safeguard the freedom of blind and other vulnerable people, and the consequent reduction in proposed future expenditure could assist your hard-pressed local authority budget, whilst able pedestrians could still share the carriageway with moving vehicles, with all vulnerable people still walking on safe footways.

Please see short attachment, “Access for Blind People in Towns”.

Further information available from: 

David Bates Executive Officer,
Tel: 01902 880885 

Manchester – An enjoyable day and a pointer for the future:

By Karl Farrell

It was a pleasant autumn day for our meeting in Manchester on Saturday, 13th September, with our programme of three speakers.  We met in a comfortable room at Friends Meeting House near St Peter Square and began the day at 10:30 with Peter Wilkins’ presentation, “Braille and Tactile Maps - Yes or No!”  

Peter grew up with Braille from school to the present day.  He now uses, among other things, a portable soft Braille display.  And he has also loved tactile maps and the awareness of the world that they have given him.  In the discussion that ensued, many of his audience warmed to the memory of shared Braille and tactile map experiences.

Mike Townsend of British Computer Association of the Blind then told us about BCAB's Take on New Technology.  This was an interactive session led by Mike and he passed around several mobile phones and other small electronic devices for people to examine.  He also told us about BCAB and its efforts to bring new technology to blind and partially sighted people.

The third of our trio of very entertaining speakers was NFBUK Associate member from Leak, Sarah Gayton.  Last year, Sarah's DVD "Sea of Change" stirred up interest in the shared street concept.  Where a newly landscaped town centre has persistent through traffic, how can blind people safely cross the road?  She has continued to gather film footage that demonstrates problem areas for blind pedestrians around the country.  

At the close of our meeting, quite a few attendees went on to a BCAB drink and chat about computers in a nearby pub.  Our event had brought together a pleasant mix of people for a very enjoyable day.  Virtually all attendees stayed for the whole meeting and I counted eighteen present for the final session, several being non-members and a few were past lapsed members.  

There are so many subjects that we need time to discuss and we have lots of members who deserve the chance to express themselves and influence others.  So we need to provide more meeting points around the country to bring existing members and potential joiners together.  We can go to areas where currently we have no branch; but we can also consider linking up with an existing branch to support its work and bring in more members.  Joining in an event like Manchester can give you a great adrenalin boost!

Accessible Britain Challenge Awards 2015:

Submitted by Jill Allen-King OBE
The Minister of State for Disabled People Mark Harper, at the Fulfilling Potential Forum on 23 October provided an update on The Accessible Britain Challenge and announced that details of the Awards that will support the Challenge.

The Challenge has been very well received, with many Disabled People’s Organisations contributing materials and examples of good practice to the online resource tool (www.gov.uk/accessiblebritain). There is still the opportunity for you to contribute what your organisation has done/or is doing to make communities inclusive and accessible. For further details on how to do this please email Brian Keating at the Office for Disability Issues, using the following email address fulfilling.potential@dwp.gsi.gov.uk .

The Awards are intended to publicly recognise organisations, including councils, other service providers and businesses that are making a difference towards communities being accessible and inclusive. As part of this, Disabled People’s Organisations are key to ensuring that nominations are made based on lived experience in local communities.  So if you have not been involved so far, this is your chance to get involved now! 


The Awards provide an opportunity for your organisation to identify and nominate local projects, initiatives, services or social activities etc. that particularly deserve to be recognised. I expect these may be individual organisations or local partnerships that you have been actively involved with. Nominations may be based on local co-production with disabled people and their organisations and will almost certainly include meaningful engagement with disabled people.

We believe it is important that nominations should be limited to Disabled People’s User Led Organisations, individual disabled people or disabled people’s organisations. This is to ensure that those best placed to assess what has made a difference to their everyday lives are able to do so.

The Minister has announced that nominations for the Awards will open on Monday 3 November 2014. The closing date for nominations is 19 December 2014.

There are four Award categories:

· Improved mobility;

· Innovative use of buildings, spaces and places;

· Safer neighbourhoods, and;

· Inclusive social activities.

Nominations will be judged early next year, with winners in each category being announced at an Awards event which will be held in March 2015.

For further information and guidance on how to nominate for an Award please go to The Accessible Britain Challenge page on GOV.UK (www.gov.uk/accessiblebritain). 

In closing, I hope that you will join in with The Accessible Britain Challenge in a shared ambition to make communities accessible and inclusive.

Yours sincerely 

Pat Russell, Head of the Office for Disability Issues.

Comment:  Should we nominate the Federation on its work on Shared Spaces?  

Are driverless cars and buses on their way? 

By David Bates
Driverless vehicles which run on fixed tracks such as trains and trams are already with us and are very successful, but driverless cars and buses are a wonderful dream, and as Karl Farrell said, are likely to be many years away, as the technical problems will mean they will probably need a very expensive infrastructure and are not likely to become the universal panacea that people are hoping for.

The GPS (global positioning system) is used by hundreds of millions of drivers to move cars, aeroplanes and ships around the world and many blind people use GPS in their mobile phones or with units like Trecker Breeze to tell them exactly where they are when walking along the street.

However, when moving very slowly GPS units can give readings which are incorrect by perhaps 100 yards, because their accuracy requires that the GPS unit can see three sky satellites at the same time from which to calculate its position, and if one or two of these satellites are obscured by tall buildings or trees, then the result can be inaccurate until the unit moves into a position where it can see at least three satellites again.

A driverless vehicle will need to know exactly where it is within 6 inches or 150mm if it is to be able to stop or park at the kerb, and as the GPS accuracy is normally poorer than 4 feet or 1 metre then vehicles in town streets will require a guidance system which will provide far more accuracy than GPS can do.

I understand that Milton Keynes is to trial a system of driverless taxis which will operate on certain streets only.  I believe the system will require intending passengers to stand at the kerb and dial a number on their mobile phones, when the nearest free vehicle will approach and stop for the passengers to embark.  After boarding, a passenger will enter the required destination on their mobile phone to which the vehicle will proceed, stopping  on arrival for the passengers to alight, 
after which it will move on to its next call.

When such a vehicle has to set down a passenger in a street which is partly lined with park vehicles it will have to choose whether to stop closest to the destination address or to proceed onwards down the road to see if it can find a parking space at the kerb, and then calculate if it will be able to reverse into that space and park correctly.

Driverless vehicles will need to have radar type detectors all-round to keep them a few feet away from other moving vehicles and pedestrians, and they will need to also detect and conform to traffic signals and stop signs at road junctions.

Driverless cars will probably be able to use only multi-storey and other car parks equipped with a very sophisticated and expensive guidance system, and there are likely to be many other roads and areas which do not have the required guidance system fitted, which will then be inaccessible to these driverless vehicles.

I think that the biggest problems to overcome are likely to be the design of a guidance system which provides safety for all people and vehicles at an acceptable cost, and that the additional problems of access by disabled people are likely to be considered as an extra problem which can be sorted out at some future time.  So don’t hold your breath!
The introduction of talking & driverless buses:

By Mike Hughes
A great deal of work has and is being done; there are a lot of scare and ill-informed stories in the less reputable press.

Fact: We have driverless trains and are set to get more.

We have trialled driverless buses where the bus is guided between concrete kerbs so again nothing new.  At the recent bus show there was a seminar on new technology using GPS and other technology to run buses on small rural routes, some of the technology is already in use i.e. the auto reversing car parking system now available on many new cars especially from Ford.

Currently we rely upon the USA global positioning system which is old and has I am sure been pointed out inaccurate at slow speed. India & China have their own version and the EU has developed one but the recent launch of a satellite ended when it crashed and burnt putting the program back by 2 years it was reported although it was suggested that it might only be a matter of months before we launch.  The EU system has it is claimed been able to work at very low speeds and at a very high accuracy rate when compared to other systems.

The bottom line is that whilst the technology is in development there is no desire to rush things as there are too many vested interests, I would, therefore, suggest that there are more important things to concern us currently and that this is one for a children and grandchildren to be concerned with.

This is the link to the article that sparked all of this a Junior Minister speaking from the hip at Thatcham where the top brains meet and discuss what for many are flights of fancy

It was reported as (see link below)

www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/road-and-rail-transport/11180429/Driverless-buses-on-the-way.html
However, this article explaining the setting up of a £10million fund by the UK Government to research all of this and to gauge public reaction is described and I would suggest it’s a better balance to the article above

www.transportxtra.com/magazines/local_transport_today/news/?ID=39479
On talking buses some companies are dragging their feet on cost justification grounds and whilst we will see more and more of them in major towns and cities, the rural areas will not fare so well.  The world of technology is changing and upgrades plus cost reductions are being made all the time.  Guide Dogs for the Blind have led on this with support of the other charities in the sector, their web site is upgraded frequently and for the latest I would suggest a visit to

www.guidedogs.org.uk/supportus/campaigns/talkingbuses#.VEv9ShZxhac
New strategy to make Scotland’s transport network fully accessible: 

Submitted by Douglas Gilroy


A draft strategy to make Scotland’s transport network fully accessible for disabled people has been drawn up by an alliance of transport users, planners and operators. 


The Scottish Accessible Transport Alliance (SATA), which consists of 80 members, has outlined five main areas that must be improved so everyone can have the best possible opportunity to travel and access the services or facilities they need.


The report, Accessible Transport Strategy and Action Plan for Scotland, points to physical barriers preventing people from being able to travel, as well as there not being enough services available – some of which are too costly.


The full plan, available on the charity's website, identifies seven objectives and has made a list of 89 actions to achieve them. www.scottishaccessibletransport.org.uk/atsaps.php

These include: 
· Consulting with disabled people in the early stage in the development of transport policies and projects; 
· Ensuring a higher proportion of buses and taxis are accessible; 
· Providing information such as timetables in a range of accessibility formats; 
· Creating a range of travel concessions for disabled people throughout Scotland.


Alan Rees of SATA said, “Improvements have been made since the Disability Discrimination Act 1995 was introduced but considerable inequalities in transport provision and access to services by older and disabled people remain.” 

“Public transport in many rural areas is scarce or non-existent,” he said.


“Those without use of a car, or someone to give them lifts, are lucky if there is a local voluntary transport scheme.


“Too many vehicles are still inaccessible to wheelchair and scooter users and the lack of on-board audio and visual information presents difficulties for people who are deaf or blind. Basic information on services is often not provided in suitable formats.


“There are fare concessions on buses and trains; in a few areas on taxis too. But people with learning disabilities are not eligible for the free bus concession scheme unless they have another impairment, while the balance to be paid on discounted train and taxi fares is increasingly unaffordable by those on low incomes.”


The strategy, which covers the period 2015-20, is the first such access plan for Scotland and follows the mould of similar plans which have been created throughout the rest of the UK.


SATA is inviting transport planners and service providers in Scotland to respond and come behind the plan.


This includes the Scottish Government and local authorities, who can, it says, play a large part in bringing about the needed improvements.


It also welcomes the views of transport users and those currently unable to access transport.


Rees continued: “To make further progress, an overall sense of direction and plan of action is vital.


“There will be some financial implications – which will be a huge challenging to meet in times of budget cuts – but providing equality of opportunity should be of the highest priority. And many things will cost little or nothing.


“The Scottish Government does need to take the lead. But the core aim of this SATA initiative is to get as many people and agencies as possible on board. If that can be achieved it will be a major step forward.

RNIB secure £5,800,000 Lottery Grant to support Internet Training:

From RNIB Facebook page
"We are thrilled to announce that we've been awarded £5.8 million funding from the Big Lottery Fund to support people with sensory loss learn online skills that could make their daily lives easier!

Combining with other charities & organisations we want to give people with sight or hearing loss the confidence to use the internet and ...technology that could help them live more independently.

We'll have more details of the Online Today! Project in the coming weeks so watch this space for further announcements!"

Note: I have written to RNIB asking how we can become involved in this project.


Name Change:
By Vaughan Rees
Warwickshire Association for the Blind is to change its name as of Monday 3rd November.

The Warwickshire Association affectionately known as "WAB" was originally founded in 1911 by the miners of North Warwickshire, and after 103 years is to change its name to Warwickshire Vision Support "WVS".

I understand that the newly named organisation will continue to offer many services and support to the blind and partially sighted in Warwickshire and Coventry.

But "WVS" will not be delivering "meals on wheels" to its clients.

As Spike Milligan said: "Thank you for your support, I shall continue to wear it"

Aids and adaptations:

Bill Campbell
Note: The following is an advert for a new concept in CCTV and magnification. We cannot be held liable for any such information we produce in this newsletter. Please let us know if you have tried this, or any other device you would like to recommend to others.

Prodigi makes reading as easy as 1-2-3!

Magnify, read, and listen to whatever you want, save and retrieve your family photos and important documents...

With Prodigi, enjoy a whole new quality of life! While other bulky CCTV systems with speech are more expensive and take a long time before you can start to read, Prodigi is sleek, lightweight, and reads your documents out loud in seconds. Just plug it in and get started!

The ground-breaking, touch-controlled 2-in-1 Personal Vision Assistant has arrived!

Prodigi is the first Personal Vision Assistant that is both a desktop and handheld magnifier, plus so much more. 

HumanWare has reinvented the electronic magnifier to bring you a vision and reading system that is:

Simple | Intelligent | Portable | Adaptable:

It's simple.

Prodigi has no confusing knobs and dials, and no clumsy X/Y table. Its Touch and Tap TM controls are easy to learn and hard to forget. Just place your document and tap to zoom in and start reading with your pre-set magnification, enhanced contrast and reading mode. Prodigi uses the same touch controls for the desktop and portable tablet, so it’s simple to use, at home or away.

It’s intelligent:

Prodigi's Diamond Edge Text TM can be magnified infinitely without compromising image quality. See images in full colour and Diamond Edge Text in enhanced contrast! Or enjoy effortless reading with Prodigi’s many reading modes and smooth flowing text that you can magnify, speed up, slow down or even go back, all without moving your page. And Prodigi can even read aloud if you prefer to sit back and listen!

It’s portable:

The Prodigi Duo is the first HD all-digital magnifier that is both a desktop and a portable tablet. Simply detach the tablet and take it wherever you go... to the couch or bed, store or restaurant, ANYWHERE!

Capture new materials, or take cherished photos or important documents with you.

It’s adaptable:

Right out of the box, the Prodigi Duo’s built-in tutorial guides you through the optimal reading preferences for your unique vision needs. Whatever size, colour, contrast, orientation, or speed, Prodigi adapts to you.

Find out more at www.humanware.com/microsite/prodigi/index.php 

Mark Harper is the Minister for Disabled People:

Bill Campbell 

About Mark Harper MP
I was born in 1970 and was educated at the Headlands School, Swindon, and Swindon College before attending Brasenose College, Oxford.

I qualified as a Chartered Accountant with KPMG in 1995. Until 2002, I worked for the Intel Corporation in a variety of roles including finance, business operations and marketing before establishing my own chartered accountancy business in the Forest of Dean.

Since becoming an MP I have made a number of appearances in Parliament where I have brought the concerns and issues affecting my constituents in the Forest of Dean to the House’s attention. I have also been asked to make appearances on both national and local news services. Visitors can find various articles and photographs on this website, which should give my constituents an idea of the kind of work I have undertaken as the MP for the Forest of Dean since I was voted into office.

I am married to Margaret. I had two Labrador retrievers, Cara and Darci, but sadly Cara died earlier in 2013. However, Darci still likes me taking her on long walks near my home in the Forest. I also enjoy travelling and keeping fit.

My Experience

I was selected as the Conservative Parliamentary Candidate for the Forest of Dean in 1999. In the 2001 General Election I cut Labour’s majority from 6,343 to 2,049. I was re-selected as Conservative candidate for the Forest of Dean in July 2002, and was elected as Member of Parliament in May 2005.

In December 2005, I was appointed as a Shadow Minister for Defence. In July 2007, I was appointed as a Shadow Minister for Disabled People.  I was re-elected as MP for the Forest of Dean on May 6th 2010 with an increased majority of 11,064 and was subsequently appointed as Minister for Political and Constitutional Reform in the new Coalition Government.

On 4th September 2012, I was appointed Minister of State for Immigration at the Home Office by the Prime Minister, Rt Hon David Cameron MP. I resigned from this post in February 2014, returning to the backbenches, continuing to serve my constituents in the Forest of Dean. I returned to Government in July 2014 when I was appointed as Minister for Disabled People.

Queries relating to my role as Minister for Disabled People
If you are not a constituent, and are visiting this site with a query relating to my position as Minister for Disabled People, please note that Parliamentary protocol means that MPs can only directly assist their own constituents.

If you have any issues or queries regarding my Ministerial portfolio, please raise these with your local MP.  You can find out who your local MP is by visiting this website.  Alternatively, to contact the Department for Work and Pensions directly, please e-mail ministers@dwp.gsi.gov.uk 

Comment:  There you have it! Not exactly a glittering career in the Third Sector then!

Woman told to leave Tesco with her guide dog:

A blind woman was left "horrified" and "distressed" when staff at Tesco in North London shouted at her to get her guide dog out.  Maya Makri, 39, was in the Swiss Cottage shop 10 days after moving to the capital when she was told "never come back". She said three cashiers shouted "no pets allowed" and to leave the shop.

Tesco said: "This clearly should never have happened and we will contact Ms Makri directly to apologise."

Ms Makri said her guide dog of six years, Jemma, was wearing a high-visibility jacket and harness which is labelled "guide dog".

"I got to the till and could sense there was an uncomfortable 
atmosphere then the man behind the till started shouting 'no pets allowed'," she said.  "I said it's a guide dog and I'm registered blind, but his two other cashiers joined in the shouting match. It was very upsetting in terms of the language and the tone.

"Everyone in the queue kept saying 'she's allowed to have a dog' but they (cashiers) were just completely adamant that dogs were not allowed in the store."

Ms Makri, who is studying for a Masters degree at London's 
Central School of Speech and Drama, said she had specifically 
chosen the store because she could access it without having to 
cross the road.

Guide dogs 'allowed' She said: "I feel so outraged because I 
really thought London would be streets ahead and would maybe be a place where there would be room to be treated equally.

"Tesco specifically, have the funds to provide training, and this 
is unacceptable."

Ms Makri said while she had been contacted by customer services and offered a £20 voucher, no one from the Swiss Cottage store had contacted her and she was still awaiting a response from the company's equality department.

Tesco added: "We do allow guide dogs in stores and have reminded colleagues of that. We also offer customers with guide dogs help with their shopping, if they would like assistance."

Damon Rose, BBC Ouch: Being asked to leave a shop or 
restaurant is not an unfamiliar event for assistance dog owners, 
though it is less common now we are almost 20 years into having had rights legislation in the form of the Disability Discrimination Act of 1995, now embodied in the Equality Act 2010.

Being singled-out and told you are not welcome is understandably upsetting to many blind or disabled people.


Depending on the establishment, however, usually it is due to 
poor training given to a staff member - it would be surprising if 
it were company policy.

If taken to court, however, that company is still likely to be 
liable, though pay-outs always tend to be very small around 
disability discrimination, barely reaching three figures.

Comment from Jill Allen-King OBE:

43 years ago today I started training with my first guide dog. I have just been trained with my 7th guide dog and over all these years I have had to campaign to allow my guide dogs in to public buildings, public transport and entertainment venues. 

The story of the guide dog owner being turned out of a supermarket does not surprise me. In the past 6 weeks I was refused in to a taxi at Fenchurch Street Railway Station, three taxis at Paris Rail Station and a friend was refused in to two taxis when leaving a supermarket in Southend where I live.

Although we have legislation in the UK and access is certainly better than it was in 1971, no-one for whatever reason should be discriminating against guide dog owners. 

What is and what isn’t sight loss?

By Peter Wilkins

When organisations refer to people with sight loss, they are 
excluding me, and many like me, who have been totally blind since birth, and who have never had any sight so cannot have lost it.

The best phrase to use, if you want to cover all people who have no sight, little sight, or partial sight, is "blind and partially 
sighted".

Personally, I am not visually impaired, as I have no vision, be 
it impaired or otherwise.

I do not suffer from sight loss, as I have never had any sight at 
all, so cannot have lost it.

I am totally blind, and am becoming concerned that many 
organisations are shying away from using the word blind, which 
actually says what I am.  Organisations are also forgetting that 
there are many people who are totally blind, and can see nothing at all, not even the difference between light and dark.  Local Councils are now thinking that all blind people have some degree of sight, and would not travel around on their own if they were really blind.

These new phrases are doing harm to blind people and our 
campaigns, and I hope that we can return to the correct 
terminology, which is to say blind and partially sighted.

It's a farce but serious:
By Vaughan Rees

The following is my experience when trying to renew my disabled persons blue badge, I wrote an account of what happened at the time, I would add that I have had Criminal Records Bureau (CRB) checks conducted on myself, in my role as a speaker for Guide Dogs and to date have not been required to supply my National Insurance number.

The public are constantly being advised by various agencies and the media, not to disclose personal details to third parties.

As you know several members of the FED and friends had business at 10 Downing St recently.  All we were required to give a week beforehand was our name & address, date & place of birth, which I considered quite reasonable.  After supplying this information we were admitted to No.10 without problems.

I have just been invited to renew my disabled persons blue badge by Warwickshire County Council. (WCC)
A point of information, this is the council where the purchase order clerks are now called "Strategic Commissioners"    No Comment!

BACKGROUND:

An application form was supplied, with a request to supply the following:

My name and address
My date and place of birth
My National Insurance number (NI)
A copy birth certificate (as I don't have a passport or driving licence)
The serial no. of my current blue badge
A utility bill in my name
A recent photograph
A cheque or postal order for £10
Finally my permission to access the "Blind register"

I thought with this little lot there is a complete dossier of confidential information about me, that included my mother’s maiden name, and if I paid by cheque, my banking details. It would be a godsend to anybody who wanted to clone my identity. 

You can imagine the scenario of someone from the African 

Sub-continent turning up in the UK with my identity, and when asked to give his mother's maiden name, being able to give it without hesitation.

From personal experience my youngest son had his identity cloned a couple of years ago and you can imagine all the agro that caused. Once bitten twice shy, so I was reluctant to post this information to Shire Hall where anybody could open it and copy it, if they so desired.

AND NOW THE FARCE!!

I turned up at Shire Hall (Town Hall) complete with dark glasses and my guide dog in harness.

I enquired of the receptionist if I could renew my blue badge in person, to be told that she could do it there and then at the reception desk. So all my confidential documents would be on display and could be viewed by anybody who happened to be nearby.

As I was handing over all my personal details to a person I did not know, I asked the receptionist for her name and address, date of birth, and national insurance number.

Receptionist: "No I am not prepared to give you that information, it's confidential."

VR: "Come on let’s have a level playing field here, you want all my personal details, but you won’t give me yours" 

Receptionist:" I will have to call the manager"

The female manager arrives and escorts me to a private booth.

I ask her for her name address, date of birth, and national insurance number, she also declines to give this information.

I hand my existing blue badge issued by WCC to her, which includes my photo and signature.

Manager: "This doesn't prove you are Mr Rees."

VR. "But you issued it"

I explained that I was reluctant to give all this personal information to her and why, and anyway you don't need my birth certificate, or National Insurance No.

WAIT FOR IT!

"If you won't show me your birth certificate, may I see your driving licence?"

VR.  "PARDON" then have to explain that blind people don't usually drive.

She responds "Oh"  "If you won’t supply all the documents requested I can't process your application"

I make to leave saying "I will take the matter up with my MP."  

Suddenly her attitude changes and she says "I don't really need your national insurance number"  and hands me a pair of scissors to cut off the portion of the application form which includes my NI number. My NI number is removed and that part of the form is handed back to me.

As she is now in compromise mode, we agree that she may have sight of my birth certificate provided she does not copy it or remove it from the room. She now agrees to process my application on production of the £10 fee.  Which I pay with a postal order. At least she hasn't got my bank details.

I think my experience demonstrates that local authorities don't require all the information they are requesting, and it is my opinion that Warwick County Council were just on a fishing exercise. 

Footnote

David Cameron made the statement recently "This Government is committed to cutting bureaucracy"

I do hope he can convince Warwick County Council to follow suit.

Since then I have been vindicated and my persistence rewarded, as there have been a series of scams operating in my area, where criminals have obtained various bits of personal data, collated them, and then managed to skim people’s bank accounts.

A local woman has just been jailed for 5 years for doing just this.

Comment: North Ayrshire Council ask all the same questions and then charge £20.00.  I have always lived here and they already have “all” of this information on their computer.  Strange!!

NFB Presidents – list compiled:

Ted Herbert
The National Federation of the Blind of the United Kingdom was formally established in London on Saturday 21 June 1947 to promote the welfare of blind and partially sighted people, particularly as regards education, mobility and employment.  The Federation is a campaigning organisation and not in competition with agencies providing services for blind and partially sighted people. 

June 1947 to June 1948
No President but Mr. Jack Servant 





was Chairman of the Executive 





Council.

June 1948 to 1953

Dr. E.G. Dowdell.

1953 to 1954


Rt. Hon. Lord Kenswood.

1954 to 1959


John Wilson.

1959 to 1964


Dr. Anthony L. de Silva.

1964 to 1967


Duncan A Watson.

1967 to 1970


Kenneth R. Whitton.

1970 to 1972


Kenneth R Whitton (completed by 





Stan Lovell & Dr. Fred Reid). 

1972 to 1975


Dr. Fred Reed. 

1975 to 1979


Charles Taylor. 

1979 to 1982


Colin Low.

1982 to 1985


David Mann. 

1985 to 1987


Charles Taylor.

1987 to 1988


Martin Milligan.

1989 to 1992


Bill Poole.

1992 to 1995


Jill Allen-King.

1995 to 1998


Connell Gebbie.

1999 to 2000


Cathy Cash.

2000  



Carol Borowski (acting President).

2001 to 2005

 
Bill Poole.

2005 to 2008 


Peter Westwood.

2008 to March 2010 
Norma Town.

March 2010 to January 2013
 Emily Brothers.

January 2013 to present date
 Douglas Gilroy.

I acknowledge with grateful thanks, the following people for their kind assistance to enable me to prepare the above list:-

Julia Roche at NFB Head Office,

Helen Ford at Warwick University Archive Department,

Past Presidents or Vice Presidents: Fred Reid, David Mann, Lord Colin Low, Jill Allen King, Carol Borowski, Peter Westwood, and Bill Poole.

NFB members: Careen Bradbury and Hans Cohn.

Reference was also made to the Golden Jubilee edition of the NFB’s ‘Viewpoint’ magazine.

If anyone knows the Christian name of Dr. E G Dowdell (who was the first elected President from 1948 to 1953) please let Head Office know.

Also, I apologise for any errors in the above list, but again please let Head Office know of any you find. 

Ted Herbert (London Branch) October 2014.

Alumni of the month: Timothy Bamber:
From RLBS Newsletter.
Meet Timothy Bamber, who’s in his thirties and went to Dorton School and onto the College. Timothy tells us how learning Braille transformed his life and how the quality of the teaching he received has helped him in adulthood.
Why did your parents decide to send you to Dorton and when were you there?

I was progressing very slowly at the mainstream infant/primary school where I began my education. For example I didn’t learn Braille till I moved to Dorton at the age of eight when I virtually learned it all in my first year. I got the prize and certificate for reading the most books in my first year. I was there from 1991-2003.

What was your first day at Dorton like?

I met my first class teacher then called Miss Fredric who became Mrs Moss a year or two later. After saying goodbye to my parents I went to the cloakroom and hung up my coat and was taken straight to my new class. I was shy at the time, but everyone was very welcoming.

What extra curricula activities would you do after lessons?

I did try and learn the piano, and ended up concentrating on playing hymns. I was also taught Braille Music by the late Jill Smith. I have some very special memories from that time, and I would like to take up Braille music again one day. After I went to the College, they started giving extra curricula activities including life skills training.

Give us some personal highlights from your time at Dorton School?

Learning Braille. Without learning Braille I wouldn’t have been able to do my GCSE’s or A-Levels. I use Braille regularly in meetings, coupled with my use of Electronic communications. Braille has also given me the freedom to read for pleasure. Due to not learning Braille from a very young age I missed out on learning how to read diagrams but other than that this is probably my number one highlight from going to Dorton House School.

Starting my interest in Alpine Skiing which I have done as a hobby since, with disability skiing organisations on and off since I was 16. 
The teaching at Dorton spurred my interests in academic subjects notably English Language and my time there indirectly sparked my interest in Christianity. I’ve been active at an Anglican Church (St Peter’s Limpsfield) near me since then and currently serve on the Parochial Church Council (PCC).

How was the college different from school?

I did some of my courses at a mainstream college, which helped me establish greater independence and freedom from my school years. It also meant that I mixed with people without disabilities which gave me another social dimension. By the end of my time at Dorton College I grew in confidence too. I also enjoyed my studies. After starting off on a moderate level GMQ in IT, I could then follow my interest in academic subjects with support from Dorton staff, given in the ‘Base Room’ as we called it.
What were the benefits of socialising with other vision impaired classmates throughout your time at Dorton?

The benefits were that I was able to relate to people who were visually impaired like me. They could understand where I was coming from, unlike my classmates at mainstream school before Dorton.

How has the teaching you received at Dorton shaped your adult life?

The teaching I received in English and History was fantastic. To give you an example I will never forget that when it came to history during my GCSEs, I was a keen learner and despite concerns pulled through. The history teacher was concerned I wasn’t going to get a good grade and suggested I should only do half a history GCSE. I politely stood my ground and worked much harder. The effort paid off as in the end I got a ‘B’ as my reward.  Thus the education on the whole was fundamental to my later experiences and knowledge.  My studies at Dorton College were backed up with invaluable IT tutoring and support plus personal tutoring especially in my first year or two. 
After leaving college I did voluntary work teaching Braille at a local communication class. In terms of employment however, I have not yet managed to secure a job since I left Dorton College, but this year I joined an employment group run by the local Blind society for Surrey.

Do you have any advice to vision impaired young people starting out on their career paths?

Well, a phrase from before my lifetime from Winston Churchill albeit in a different context entirely:- “Never give up”

And on the same theme, “if you first don’t succeed, then try again”.

In addition, quotes of my own:

“Even if times get hard, always be an optimist and endeavor to stay positive in life.”

I’ve always tried to get more independent since my school days. Now I’m in my thirties, I know it is never too late to stop learning from what life has to offer.

Acknowledgement:  The above interview was first published in the Royal London Society for the Blind (RLSB) in July 2014.

What will happen to the “pound in your pocket?”
By Mike Hughes.

Following IDS announcing card payments to limit where benefits could be spent I submitted a Freedom of Information (FoI) request to DWP.  Below is their response.


There has been no trial.
No research.
No evidence to say this can work.
IDS has been planning this since 2011.

I enclose a copy of the FoI I submitted and the relevant responses
FoI Reply 4452 
Thank you for your Freedom of Information (FoI) request received on 6th October 2014. You asked: 

  

The Secretary of State (Ian Duncan-Smith) in his speech to the Tory party in Birmingham referred to prepaid and limited cards to be given to claimants instead of cash into their bank. 
  
1. Where was the trial (s) run and over what period? 

On 29th September 2014 DWP announced that it is undertaking a small scale study into the use of prepaid cards as a method of payment for claimants with complex needs.  This study was due to run for 6 months from 29th September 2014 to 27th March 2015. 

We are working with a number of local authorities and since we wrote, a decision has been taken to change the council we are working with to undertake the study.  The location and time period will be confirmed in due course. 

  

2. How many claimants were involved and was it
voluntary? 

The study has not yet taken place.  Final numbers of those who will be involved are therefore not available.  Participation in the study is voluntary and if a claimant chooses not to take part, or to leave the study early, their benefits will not be affected.  Participants can leave the study at any time. 

  

3.    What restrictions were placed on the cards use? i.e. 
goods, services, shops etc? 
Prepaid cards can be blocked from being used in certain retailers, such as casinos or off-licences, however as the test has not yet taken place information is not available on any restrictions placed on cards.  If restrictions are placed on cards during the course of the study, this option would only be put in place with the participant’s agreement and in relation to their individual circumstances. 

  

4.    What research has been carried out to show the 
benefits of such a scheme? Please supply all 
documents relating to this. 
Although prepaid cards have been used in the UK by local authorities and by international governments, this study will provide the first opportunity for the Government to test making payments of DWP benefits via an existing local authority prepaid card system. 

As such, there is no existing evidence available to show the benefits of using a prepaid card scheme for DWP claimants. 

The small scale study that DWP intends to undertake will test the feasibility of using prepaid cards to make benefit payments to DWP claimants, and this information will be used to inform future policy decisions. 

  

5.    Who made the original proposal and at what point did 
IDS engage in this process? 
DWP routinely looks at new and emerging technologies and systems to support benefit claimants.  Discussions on this area with the Secretary of State for Work and Pensions (Rt. Hon. Iain Duncan Smith) have been taking place since 2011 as part of a wider review of a range of method of payment options for claimants.  

  

6.    How was success / failure monitored on the test cases? (Supply all data) 
The prepaid cards study has not commenced, and therefore there are no test cases to date. 

  

We will have to wait and see!

European Coalition for Vision (ECV): Press Release on occasion of World Sight Day. 9 Oct 2014:

On the occasion of World Sight Day, the European Coalition for Vision (ECV) set an ambitious objective to leverage vision and eye health at European level. World Sight Day is a global event that focuses on bringing attention on blindness and vision impairment. It is observed worldwide on the second Thursday of October each year.

Meeting on 8th October 2014 in Brussels, members of the European Coalition for Vision agreed to develop and promote a European vision and eye health indicator. Today, more than 80 European Core Health Indicators exist, but none of the current health indicators fully addresses the eye health issue. Health indicators are sets of data (tables, graphs, maps) on health status, determinants and care in EU Member States and play an important role in supporting policy development.

Mr Peter Ackland, Chair of the ECV stated: ‘ECV’s role is to alert European public authorities on the issue of vision and eye health. ECV is therefore asking for the creation and implementation of an EU-wide recognized eye health indicator – in order to collect detailed and harmonized data and consequently better shape European public policy in that respect’.

In parallel, EFAB (European Forum Against Blindness), EGS (European Glaucoma Society), EGDF (European Guide Dog Federation) and ECV presented in the European Parliament with an information stand on preventable blindness. Numerous Members of European Parliament had the opportunity to have a digital retina photograph taken by members of ECOO (European Council of Optometry and Optics) and to learn more about vision and eye health. On 7th October, Honourable Members of European Parliament Marian Harkin, Richard Howitt and Pilar Ayuso also hosted a dinner-debate on “Vision for Europe: addressing the challenge of avoidable blindness” at the European Parliament.

Representing professional bodies, patient groups, European and national health, and disability NGOs as well as trade associations, the ECV aims at raising the profile of eye health and vision, to prevent avoidable visual impairment and secure an equal and inclusive society for those with low vision and irreversible blindness in Europe.

More information on ECV can be found: www.ecvision.eu/
Manifesto: www.ecvision.eu/manifesto/ 

For further information on the European Coalition for Vision, please contact:  Zoe Gray zgray@iapb.org
Finally:  Hopefully, you will have found this newsletter both interesting and informative. Please keep articles, reports and features coming in for inclusion in future issues.  We are interested in learning about your experiences, whether it be education, work, interests & hobbies or life changing events. Please mark your submissions “For Fed News.”
The deadline for submitting pieces for the January 2015 issue is Tuesday 6th January. 
From all of us at NFBUK, Have a Merry Christmas and a Prosperous New Year.

Bill Campbell. Fed News Editor.

NFBUK contact details:  NFBUK, Sir John Wilson House, 215 Kirkgate, Wakefield, West Yorkshire, WF1 1JG, Tel: 01924 291313, Email: admin@nfbuk.org .  Web:  www.nfbuk.org 
Join us on Facebook and Twitter @NFBUK.  You can read this newsletter on our website at www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews
Here at Fed News we are working towards producing a newsletter that will be our window on the world so to speak.  It will of course continue to produce Executive Committee and Branch news as it has done over the past year.

Disclaimer: Whilst making all reasonable efforts to provide correct information, NFBUK cannot guarantee that the data provided by this newsletter is accurate in every respect. Contents are passed on for recipient‘s information only, and NFBUK does not endorse and is not responsible or liable for any content, advertising, products, or other materials on or available from included projects, websites or resources. 
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